## POLITICKÉ VEDY / POLITICAL SCIENCES

Časopis pre politológiu, najnovšie dejiny, medzinárodné vzťahy, bezpečnostné štúdiá / Journal for Political Sciences, Modern History, International Relations, security studies

URL časopisu / URL of the journal: http://www.politickevedy.fpvmv.umb.sk

Autor(i) / Author(s): Článok / Article:	Lukáš Žalek The Ukrainian Crisis – A New Start of Self-Aware Nationhood or Gradual Decline of the State?
Vydavateľ / Publisher:	Fakulta politických vied a medzinárodných vzťahov – UMB Banská Bystrica / Faculty of Political Sciences and International Relations – UMB Banská Bystrica

Odporúčaná forma citácie článku / Recommended form for quotation of the article:

ŽALEK, L. 2016. The Ukrainian Crisis – A New Start of Self-Aware Nationhood or Gradual Decline of the State?. In *Politické vedy*. [online]. Roč. 19, č. 4, 2016. ISSN 1335 – 2741, s. 137-155. Dostupné na internete:

<a href="http://www.politickevedy.fpvmv.umb.sk/archiv-vydani/2016/4-2016/lukas-zalek.html">http://www.politickevedy.fpvmv.umb.sk/archiv-vydani/2016/4-2016/lukas-zalek.html</a>

Poskytnutím svojho príspevku autor(i) súhlasil(i) so zverejnením článku na internetovej stránke časopisu Politické vedy. Vydavateľ získal súhlas autora / autorov s publikovaním a distribúciou príspevku v tlačenej i online verzii. V prípade záujmu publikovať článok alebo jeho časť v online i tlačenej podobe, kontaktujte redakčnú radu časopisu: <u>politicke.vedy@umb.sk.</u>

By submitting their contribution the author(s) agreed with the publication of the article on the online page of the journal. The publisher was given the author's / authors' permission to publish and distribute the contribution both in printed and online form. Regarding the interest to publish the article or its part in online or printed form, please contact the editorial board of the journal: politicke.vedy@umb.sk.

## THE UKRAINIAN CRISIS – A NEW START OF SELF-AWARE NATIONHOOD OR GRADUAL DECLINE OF THE STATE?

## Lukáš Žalek\*

#### ABSTRACT

Besides the Islamic State in the Middle East and the immigration crisis, the Ukrainian crisis still deepens internal cleavage between Russophone and Ukrainophone regions. At the same time, it continues to affect negatively international relations and security situation in Europe. Moreover, 20 February 2015 marked Ukraine's first anniversary of Euromaidan protests. What are the actual results of the Revolution of Dignity?<sup>1</sup> Has Kiev really started a process of closer political and economic cooperation with the European Union; or, on the contrary, are we witnessing of potential long-term instability in Ukraine? Due to many tumultuous events is certainly worth analysing the one-year-period after Euromaidan. The article discusses some problems related to fundamental changes in Ukraine that have implications for further political development and its economic recovery. Based on the Fragile States Index and general indicators of "fragile" or "unstable" state, the author came surprisingly to the conclusion that Ukraine has fulfiled many of them. The aim of this study is particularly to demonstrate the ambivalent development of Ukraine in the respective period.

Key words: Eastern Europe, Ukraine, Russia, European Union, Euromaidan, Unstable state

#### Introduction

So far, most of post-communist countries that struggled for membership in the European Union, expected a relatively successful modernisation and transformation process. However, such a development took place under peaceful conditions in early post-Cold War period. If we focus on Ukraine, we

<sup>\*</sup> Mgr. Lukáš Žalek is PhD. Student at the Faculty of International Relations, University of Economics in Prague, Nám. W. Churchilla 4, 130 67 Prague 3, Czech Republic, e-mail: zalek.lukas@post.cz.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Western sources mainly use the term "Euromaidan" to express Ukraine's efforts to establish closer ties with Europe, but Ukrainian policy makers often talk about "the Revolution of Dignity", which symbolizes the resistance of Ukrainian people against wrong-minded and corrupted state leadership of the previous era.

face much more coplicated case. The state went through violent overthrow of the former president Yanukovych, annexion of Crimea, civil war and serious disputes with Russia (de facto semi-war). Although Kiev opted for Europe, the association process is necessarily hindered by real possibilities of Yatsenyuk governments. What is, however, quite interesting aspect of domestic and international development after the Euromaidan, that on the one hand there are high expectations and ambitions concerning fast progress in reforms, on the other hand domestic reality is determined by economical, energy, security, social and political difficulties. In general, the overall situation in the country has not become entirely satisfactory, predictable and stable until now.

Moreover, focusing on Ukrainian crisis itself, this could be characterised as a crisis of six main dimensions at least:

- Crisis of domestic policy
- Crisis of the international system
- Armed and security conflict
- Deepening of domestic economic crisis
- Energy crisis
- Humanitarian crisis

Given the scope of this paper, we will focus only on the first two aspects, with minor digressions into other dimensions.

Additionally, this paper analyses the terms "sustainable" state vs. "unstable" state based on the Fragile States Index<sup>2</sup>, applied on the case of post-Yanukovych Ukraine. In academic analytical papers, the terms *"fragile"* or *"unstable"* states generally refer to developing world, the top spot typically occupied by African countries.

The following indicators explain in more detail how an unstable state is defined: 1) poverty or sharp economic decline, 2) poor economic performance, 3) deterioration of public services, 4) mass refugee movements or large number of internally displaced persons, 5) crisis of state legitimacy<sup>3</sup>, 6) decline of security apparatus, 7) rise of new power or alternative elite (tycoons, warlords) etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This Index is annually published by the American think thank the Fund for Peace and ranks 178 nations in total.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Concerning this term, Michael Longo and Philomena Murray conclude that "Legitimacy may be understood as 'a function of decision-makers' compliance with norms, or fair procedure. (...) It can derive from a perception on the part of those to whom the rule is addressed that it has come into being according to right process." (Longo – Murray, 2015, p. 56).

In contrast, typical sustainable states are not threatened by that kind of pressures and society develops without radical changes that could endanger the long-standing political and socioeconomic system.

Furthermore, it is noteworthy that some international institutions such as the OECD or the Fund for Peace annually publish indexes measuring social development of a fragile state. The lower a country measures on the scale, the worse its social development is supposed to be. According to the Fragile States Index's lists 2014-2016 (The Fund for Peace, 2016), Ukraine worsened from  $113^{th}$  place (2014) to  $84^{th}$  (2015)<sup>4</sup> and currently sits on  $85^{th}$  place (2016) out of 178 countries as a result of ongoing crisis and war in Donbass. Therefore, we can still hardly claim that Ukraine is among the most endangered countries in the world.

On the other hand, the number is quite low in comparison to the other European nations and using the above-mentioned indicators in combination with the Fragile States Index is a more insightful way to deeply analyse the Ukrainian crisis. Based on these indicators, the research question is whether we can speak about Ukraine as more stabilised state in comparison with previous years, or vice versa.

This paper is divided into three parts. In the first part, the author analyses domestic policy and also economics, safety and partly energy aspects. The second part discusses changes in the international system and Ukraine's relations to key external actors. Finally, the author evaluates the previous research and offers some predictions of further development.

## **1** The Crucial Aspects of Domestic Policy

## 1.1 Armed Conflict in Donbass

In 2015, the ongoing armed conflicts with people's republics of Donetsk and Luhansk<sup>5</sup> remained the main topic. It must be stressed that Kiev initially

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> In the Fragile States Index 2015 assesses that "Ukraine (...) is the most worsened country for 2015, having worsened by a significant 9.1, the fifth-largest year-on-year points worsening in the history of the Index." (The Fund for Peace, 2015, p. 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Since the end of February 2014, Anti-Maidan protest actions took place cross the main cities of Southeastern Ukraine (Oddesa, Dnipropetrovsk, Mariupol, Mykolaiv, Luhansk, Donetsk, Kharkiv, Sevastopol, Zaporizhia), but open conflict finally erupted only in two easternmost districts.

#### = Politické vedy / Studies =

expected definite success of *"anti-terroristic action"*. Based on these assumptions, Ukrainian army had launched attacks on two eastern provinces already in April 2014. Nevertheless, pro-Russian insurgents (ополченцы) organised own self-defence troops similarly to Crimean pattern, took control of the administration buildings and strategical points in Donbass. Notably, an interesting point is that right-wing, left-wing and orthodox (Russian Orthodox Army) troops have united against state power. Both people's republics also brought legacy of the Soviet Union alive, their declared intentions are a rightful social order, nationalisation of strategical enterprises<sup>6</sup> and fierce criticism of tycoon structures, which reportedly made use of Ukrainian people by intent<sup>7</sup>.

Beside the regular Armed Forces, paramilitary units of Ukrainian nationalists<sup>8</sup> and territorial volunteer battalions<sup>9</sup> have also joined storming operations against the separatists. These groups act as elite units and boost fighting morale. The escalation of the conflict was particularly underway between May and August 2014, when the Ukrainian army gradually forced insurgents out from the north to the south, and seemed to recover Kiev' control over the rest of south-eastern Ukraine. Extensive combat operations led to several massive refugee waves, because military actions are conducted in densely populated Donbass industrial region. A serious humanitarian disaster threatened in August 2014.

In the second half of August, insurgents launched counteroffensive to stop the advance of the Ukrainian army and forced them to retreat. At this critical moment, Russia sent *"humanitarian convoys"* to both people's republics between 22 and 25 August 2014. This step is generally perceived as irregular Russian troops having helped to maintain separatists control

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> For instance, the representatives of Donbass republics called for nationalisation of Rinat Akhmetov' steel fabrics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ukrainian Communist Party and most other left-wing groups have no influence on events in the country. As a matter of fact, that they were pushed out of the Verkhovna Rada by right-wing or centrist groupings. In general, Ukrainian nationalists strictly consider the Communist Party of Ukraine as proxy agent of Moscow.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Stanislav Byshok wrote his work about historical development of Ukrainian nationalist movement as well as in relation of the Euromaidan. He represents Russian view on this specific topic (Byshok – Kochetkov, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> This primarily involves the battalions of Aidar, Azov, Donbass and Dnipro. Aidar battalion is financed by Ukrainian tycoon Ihor Kolomoyskyi.

over the Donbass (Kramer-Gordon, 2014). In terms of electoral support, the real defeat of pro-Russian separatists would be politically unacceptable for **V**. **Putin.** For this reason, unofficial Russian intervention most likely come about in Donbass<sup>10</sup>.

Finally, Minsk's Protocol I. has been quickly signed on 5 September 2014<sup>11</sup>, committing all parties to observe Donbass ceasefire. Unfortunately, as demonstrated before, both sides repeatedly broke the ceasefire for many times. When the insurgents captured Donetsk International Airport in January 2015, conflict increased in the intensity. At this time, the Ukrainian Army tried to keep existing positions according to Minsk's Protocol. Therefore, several thousand Ukrainian soldiers dug in Debaltseve, where heavy fighting took place from mid-January to mid-February 2015. In the end, Ukrainian forces have been trapped and forced to escape in hustle. In relation to this event, Kiev repeated its request for delivery of *"defensive"* weapons (Ukraine Today, 2015) from the United States and announced determination to join NATO.

## **1.2 Economic Decline**

Massive economic slump poses perhaps more serious threat to present Ukraine than security situation. A weighty problem is the fact that combat operations are conducted in Donbass, traditional industrial centre of the country, whose production has been mostly exported to Russia and other CIS countries (Antonov Aircraft Machinery etc.). Considerable source of revenues was also Crimea, where the Black Sea fleet is based, for which Ukraine gained cheaper natural gas from Russia.

The War in Donbass had changed all this. While Ukrainian exports went more than approximately 30% to Russia and slightly less to the European Union countries in 2013, the ongoing war has certainly spurred escalating tensions between Kiev and Moscow, undermined the vital economic relations.

After the Revolution of Dignity, Russia adopted policy of export restrictions on Ukraine. Although the European Union approved the duty-free

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Online group 'Cargo 200 from Ukraine to Russia' published list of 2000 Russians who were killed or are still missing in Donbass warzone since 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Full text of Minsk Protocol I. can be found in Russian language here: http://www.osce.org/ru/home/123258?download=true

export of Ukrainian goods on the common market in April 2014, these steps cannot fully compensate noticeable loss of Ukrainian exporters concerning their goods that were originally intended for Russian customers. Based on these facts, the ongoing conflict made it harder or almost impossible for Ukraine to access its largest traditional market. A refocus on the European market is not a simple matter in the current situation. The European market is saturated with commodities, which Ukraine could export to the West: agricultural products, steel, coal. These products have also low added value, and the EU market is much more competitive than that of the CIS countries.

Thus, these basic facts can explain very poor performance of the Ukrainian economy nowadays. Beside that, Ukraine is quite far behind in comparison to other post-communist countries in long-term terms. Ukraine was hit hard by an economic crisis in 2009, coupled with a decline in demand on the European market, cash reserves went down and unemployment reached 9.5% (The World Bank, 2014) according to the World Bank. During the presidency of Viktor Yanukovych, Ukraine's economy stagnated at levels of 2012 and the state delayed important economic reforms (restructuring of heavy industry, obtaining of foreign direct investment, improvements in energy efficiency etc.).

When the crisis had begun, hryvnia dropped against US dollar from 8.24 in March 2014 to 23.4 per one US dollar in March 2015. As mentioned in the Economist, "Protecting the currency drained the central bank's reserves, which tumbled from a high of \$40 billion in 2011 to about \$12 billion today. Last month the central bank admitted defeat and let the currency go. Currency depreciation, while necessary, will be an economic headache for Ukraine in the short term. About half of its public debt is in foreign currencies: as the hryvnia loses value, Ukraine's debt burden rises" (The Economist, 2014).

Therefore, we may claim that the national currency de facto collapsed and this had severe consequences for the entire economy. Other obstacles arose when Ukraine's GDP fell by 10% in 2015 and inflation reached an annual rate of 19%. Especially, this poor economic performance had a negative impact on prices and costs. Main upward pressure came from food, consumer goods, housing, energy prices and other utilities, which significantly decreased domestic purchasing power.

A separate point is not only a low level of economic performance, but also serious indebtedness of the state. In 2010, public debt amounted to 35.3% of

GDP. According to data from the National Bank of Ukraine, it has been 41.03% in 2014.

To maintain financing of military operations in the east, there was also an increase of the tax burden. **P. Poroshenko** signed the new Tax Code, August 1, 2014, which generally increases taxes. However, the impact of this tax increase did not generate sufficient revenues to the state treasury.

International institutions, particularly the IMF, are widely involved in Ukraine to a large extent. After the overthrow of the former government, the IMF said that it can provide financial aid package if Kiev reforms its natural gas sector. In March 2015, the IMF committed providing Ukraine 17.5 bil. USD as part of the four-year aid package. One condition was to create an Anti-Corruption Committee, which is to fight against corruption in Ukraine. According to IMF data, shadow economy constitutes about 50% of Ukrainian GDP.

The new political leadership must be fully aware of the very poor conditions of the domestic economy. As a result, Kiev made efforts to borrow as much funding from the Western countries and international institutions as possible. However, the key problem is that the International Monetary Fund pledged to provide funding aid package to the country that continues to lead combat operations. From experience, it is well known that a state actor can use these additional financial resources not only to improve the state budget and domestic economy in general, but also to continue further military actions.

# **1.3 Political Approaches for Closer Cooperation with the EU**

One of the leading themes of Euromaidan was general effort to establish closer ties with the European Union. Therefore, the new government's pro-Western course was the logical result of previous events. On the Ukrainian side, fight for Euromaidan and fight against *"Russian fifth column"* (separatists) plays a key role in post-Yanukovych Ukraine. Ukrainians also allege to be the only nation in Europe that sacrificed so many victims for idea

of free and united Europe<sup>12</sup>. On 16 September 2014, in his speech in Parliament President **Poroshenko** even stated "*European integration became our national idea*"<sup>13</sup>. Therefore, pro-European course is core state policy, for which the government made commitment to its citizens. Finally, the political part of the Association Agreement has been signed by Prime Minister **A. Yatsenyuk** in March 2014,<sup>14</sup> and the economic part by President **P. Poroshenko** in June 2014.

If we look more closely at realisation of pro-European course in detail, this happens at several levels. The declared intention of the new state leadership is to fulfil the vision of successful development of the country, including the strengthening of the legal situation, decentralisation of power, guarantees of basic democratic rights and the introduction of numerous reforms that will contribute to this. The Deputy Head of the Presidential Administration **Dmytro Shymkiv** commented this as follows: "*Our goal is European standards of life and respectable place of Ukraine in the world*" (Shymkiv, 2014).

Due to signing of the European Union-Ukraine Association Agreement and compliance with contractual obligations to the International Monetary Fund, Ukraine has pledged to make sweeping reforms not only in the economy. Kiev adopted the National plan of reforms, the so-called "*Strategy-*2020"<sup>15</sup>. National Reforms' Council supervises and helps to implement in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> On the Ukrainian side, a modern form of "*mythologisation*" happened concerning killed protesters on Maidan Nezalezhnosti to some extent. For instance, high ranking representatives talk about the Heroes of the Heavenly Hundred in this respect (President of Ukraine, 2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> President's speech at the session of the Verkhovna Rada in the course of the ratification of the Association Agreement with the EU. Official President Speech held on 16 September 2014 (President's speech at the ceremony..., 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> German specialist Jan Matti Dollbaum drew attention to the exceptionally short time leading to signing of the political part of the Association Agreement. This came about extraordinary shortly after the shooting in Kiev, Arseniy Yatsenyuk was newly elected Prime Minister and whole situation was still unstable. The fact that this happened in March demonstrates how strong was Ukraine's motivation to start the association process. However, given the complexity and real implications of the Association Agreement for Ukraine it would be more appropriate to sign such an important part when the entire situation became much more stable. For instance, the agreement could have been signed after the presidential elections scheduled for the end of May 2014 at least.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> A similar plan has been approved by former Prime Minister Azarov under title "Plan on Priority Measures for European Integration of Ukraine for 2013". Strategy 2020, however, is much more complex attempt in this respect. The Strategy for Development of Ukraine until 2020 includes about 62 reforms which were first propounded by **P. Poroshenko** in public on 25 September 2014. This

cooperation with the president, government, parliament, and other representatives from public institutions and civil society. The European Union is actively represented by means of Ukraine's Reforms Monitoring Framework. Thereby, the EU not only helps Ukraine in its reform efforts in place, but also monitors the implementation of negotiated agreements.

Kiev has undertaken to carry out reforms not only to the citizens of Ukraine, but also towards its western partners and creditors. Therefore, reformist and pro-European policy became both domestic and foreign vectors for the new governments.

In the reform agenda, primarily there are necessary reforms regarding the constitution and election legislation, judiciary, reform of public sector, adherence to rule of law, fight against corruption and smuggling<sup>16</sup>. Afterwards follows measures for improving the investment environment, implementation of new tax regime and external audit, compliance with international trade standards etc. These steps are necessary from the viewpoint of trade increase between the EU and Ukraine. In the slightly longer term, **Yatsenyuk** governments have planned to reform health, agriculture, energy and financial sectors, and armed forces as well<sup>17</sup>.

In addition, the European Union also represents extremely important partner to offset Russian pressure on Ukraine. Ambassador of Ukraine to the European Union **Kostiantyn Yelisieiev** commented this fact as follows: "Over the last year we clearly saw that the EU has practically become the key external guarantor of the sovereignty and territorial integrity of Ukraine, neither the UN, nor the OSCE, nor any other international organization, but the EU. And it is the greatest discovery of last year."

Lastly, Ukraine adheres to a pro-Europe course due to many reasons: Firstly, this policy legitimises the new government towards civil electorate as well as abroad. Secondly, European and transatlantic structures are seen as

updated version of integration process is intended as part of the overall future development of the country.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ukraine has long-term problems with the all-encompassing corruption and the domestic black market. For this reason, it has been criticised by non-governmental organisation Transparency International, the European Union and IMF. As a result, the Ukrainian authorities launched a new concept of fight against corruption and established the National Anti-Corruption Bureau.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> More details about the new government's reform efforts can be found on the official website: http://reforms.in.ua/.

the primary guardians of Ukrainian independence, which prevents potential Russian occupation. Thirdly, successful association process brings prospect of future economic recovery, offers assistance with redeeming the national debt, provides additional loans, ensures domestic stability, can qualitatively improve the domestic political system and could establish visa-free regime with the EU.

On the other hand, the question remains open whether Kiev mobilises or obtains sufficient financial resources to cover such an ambitious reform process, which will be particularly painful for the ordinary citizens of Ukraine - due to deregulations and price increases.

In conclusion, further Western support for Ukraine might be disrupted due to prospective warming of mutual relations with Moscow. After all, Russia remains a challenging player from the perspective of the global economy, energy, as well as world power policy. A current EU support for Ukraine is happening under extreme situation. Any normalisation of relations with Russia could thus bring gradual elimination of *"Ukraine first policy"*, which would certainly bring a disenchantment of Kiev in the European Union.

## 2 The Crisis of the Current International System

The conflict in Ukraine is generally interpreted as a turning point in international relations after the Cold War. The Russian media and policy makers talk repeatidly about the need to face US hegemonical tendencies in the world (two wars in Iraq, Yugoslavia, Afghanistan, Libya, Syria etc.), to avoid approaching NATO military infrastructure to the western borders of the Russian Federation and more vigorously defend their own national and security interests in face of NATO and EU eastern enlargements. In contrast to that, the West interpreted the Ukrainian crisis as violation of Post Cold War system, accused Moscow that Russia undermines international law, territorial integrity of Ukraine and tends to reintegrate the post-Soviet space.

A major weakness is the "crisis of confidence" between the West and Russia, particularly in Washington's relationship with the Kremlin. **B. Obama** and his closest aides were strongly criticised by Republicans who claim that they are too weak counterpartners for Kremlin<sup>18</sup>. Former Governor of Alaska

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Joe McCain and Dick Cheney and another influential Republicans criticised Obama for weak response to Putin concerning Ukrainian crisis.

**Sarah Louise Palin** even said, "People are looking at Putin as one who wrestles bears and drills for oil. They look at our president as one who wears mom jeans" (Richinick, 2014).

Similar verbal exchanges in relation to the **Obama** administration have been getting more common and rough. According to the author, this was linked to the presidential election in 2016, which favoured a Republican candidate and then sets the US diplomacy toward Russia in the ongoing crisis in Ukraine. Compared to the previous US military interventions, however, Russia has the second strongest army in the world, additionally armed with nuclear weapons. Consequently, a scenario, which was used against **Saddam Hussein** or **Muammar Gaddafi**, cannot work against **Vladimir Putin**. In addition to that, the American public opposes further military action overseas.

The result is a relative stalemate and status quo situation between Washington and the Kremlin. While the West has imposed economic sanctions and conducts military exercises from the Baltics to the Black Sea<sup>19</sup>, Kremlin has not acknowledged direct interference in the civil war in Ukraine. According to its official legal interpretation, the Crimea and Sevastopol have not been primarily seized by Russian troops, but joined the Russian Federation after the approval from local legislators and plebiscite in accordance with the principle of national self-determination (Embassy of Russian Federation, 2015).

Due to completely different approaches of Kremlin and Washington towards the Ukrainian crisis, serious attempts to reach a political settlement are primarily run by the European powers. So-called *"Normandy format"* has been established as a thin diplomatic initiative to get ahead of any security threats in Europe and prevent further escalation of the war in Donbass. Unfortunately, these conciliation efforts failed to get over the apparent US-Russian antagonism, which was reaffirmed during Minsk talks II in February 2015 (without US participation).

Many experts are talking about the so-called "hybrid war"20, which has not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Parallel with the conflict in Ukraine, there are numerous NATO military exercises in Eastern Europe, and US military vessels sailed the Black Sea. On another hand, Russian army carries out military manoeuvres in the Crimea, the western regions of Russia and Arctic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For more details see: http://www.nato.int/docu/review/2015/Also-in-2015/hybrid-modern-futurewarfare-russia-ukraine/EN/

been officially declared between Ukraine and Russia, but members of the Russian armed forces are most likely deployed in a combat zone. In this context, it needs to be pointed out that Russian fighter jets carry out defence of airspace over "Novorussia", because separatists probably do not posses such sophisticated weapons.

On the other hand, Western countries sent military instructors to Ukraine, who have trained members of the National Guard and Ukrainian security forces. Especially the United States, Canada, Great Britain (The Guardian, 2015), Poland and Lithuania stepped up their military support to reduce Russian pressure on Ukraine. Due to the fact that Ukrainian Armed Forces lack manpower, knowhow and basic equipment including uniforms, Western nations have supported Kiev not only materially. In turn, Russia sent their own volunteers, unregistered soldiers, and the Chechen Death Battalion (The Guardian, 2015) operates on the side of separatists as well. Therefore, from these facts we can assume that external actors are greatly interested in Ukraine, which actually hinders real effort to get over this conflict.

**Sergei Kirichuk** commented the interests of external actors in an interview as follows:

"Basically it's a civil war. But even in civil wars foreign powers tend to intervene and support various groups, such as during the Spanish Civil War when the Soviet Union supported one side, and Hitler's Germany and Italy supported the other. It is not just Russia that is involved in Ukraine. Western powers provide both moral and material support to Kiev. Now Kiev is trying to get even more support from NATO, and the United States is considering sending of advanced weapons. It could be very dangerous when Ukraine risks becoming an arena for a war between NATO and Russia. It would be terrible not only for the Ukrainian people, but for the whole of Europe" (Kirichuk, 2015)<sup>21</sup>.

Moreover, the conflict has a humanitarian dimension. According to the UN, over one million persons left their homes because of the crisis. The greater part of them went to the Russian Federation. Russian authorities estimate the number of refugees also around one million. On the contrary, the Ukrainian authorities consider this figure greatly exaggerated (Reuters,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Sergei Kirichuk is leader of the Ukrainian socialist party Borotba (Struggle), which is facing political repression after the Euromaidan.

2015). UN claims that 3.9 million people lived in the areas affected by combat operations in August 2014 (Humanitarian response, 2016).

Another aspect of the crisis is a relatively high number of missing persons (83) reported between beginning of Euromaidan protest actions until 5 May 2014. Even more alarming is that Ukrainian authorities officially list 314 persons as missing (UN Human Rights, 2014).

It must be added that citizens of Ukraine have lost their lives in relation to their political conviction (whether pro-Ukrainian or pro-Russian). For instance, journalists<sup>22</sup> **Oles Buzina** (Two Ukrainian journalists..., 2015), **Serhiy Sukhobok,** politician **Oleg Kalashnikov** (Series of bizzare..., 2015) were probably killed because of their political beliefs. Furthermore, politician from former **Yanukovych** era **Stanislav Melnyk** (Party of Regions) committed suicide under very strange circumstances.

Amnesty International has also voiced concerns about the behaviour of pro-government volunteer paramilitary defence battalions (the Aidar, Donbass and Azov battalions). There are many official reports about violation of basic human rights on both sides.

#### **Conclusion and Predictions**

In this paper, we have shown that present-day Ukraine really faces critical problems. Unfortunately, measuring Ukraine against several indicators of an *"unstable state"* indicates that Ukraine has fullfiled many of them - numerous Russophone nationals left eastern Ukraine for Russia; armed forces participate in an unprecedented hybrid war; economy is in bad condition; political situation is still complicated due to external Russian pressure as well as strong position of rich tycoons on domestic scene; and state legitimacy is also questionable in relation to insurgent people's republics of Luhansk and Donetsk.

Internal political and international stability are basic preconditions for the successful integration and transformation process in any country. Without them, Ukraine's current efforts can hastily get jammed. General belief that the association process with the EU automatically solves Ukraine's various problems is not adequate. Each country itself has to solve its internal and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> More details concerning general situation among Ukrainian media can be found at: http://pasos.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/UkrainianMediaAfterEuromaidan.pdf

external problems on its own before it can join European multilateral project. If Kiev takes these steps now, it might lead to further protests or unrest, due to the deteriorating economic situation and rising inflation. In the worst-case scenario, this policy could completely contest pro-democratic and pro-European paths.

Besides armed conflict, economic situation is dismal. IMF proposes radical saving programmes to reduce Ukrainian debt. On the contrary, German expert **Heiko Pleines** suggests massive investments in infrastructure projects, energy efficiency and rebuilding of eastern Ukraine (Pleines, 2014).

Long-standing saving programs are hard to implement in politically weak or fragile states. Under no circumstance we can talk about the political situation in Ukraine as stable one (**Yatsenyuk** resigned in April 2016 and, **Poroshenko** has troubles with some important tycoons etc.).

Depreciation of the Ukrainian hryvnia brings troubles associated with repayment for the gas supply to Gazprom. Therefore, the question is whether the West is willing to provide long-term financial help to Kiev at the time when a number of southern European countries have their own economic difficulties (Meuser, 2015). If Ukraine's economic crisis continues as present, it could bring to power new political elite that utilises social and economic problems to establish closer cooperation with Russia (Pleines, 2014). Consequently, **Vladimir Putin** might be interpreted as a defender of social rights and provider of guarantees that economic chaos that Russia and majority of former Soviet republics experienced in the early 1990s will not repeat.

So at this point, the author concluded that Euromaidan has been a critical turning point in history of modern Ukraine, but path to economic recovery and real association with European structures is a much more complicated process. As mentioned by **Meuser**, Ukraine could also emerge as a *"big loser"* in the game of balancing great powers' geopolitical interrests and pay high price of territorial fragmentation for its pro-Western foreign policy (Meuser, 2015).

**References:** 

- BYSHOK, S. KOCHETKOV, A. 2014. *Neonazis & Euromaidan: From democracy to dictatorship.* Second Edition. www.kmbook.ru. ISBN 9781500555481..
- DOLLBAUM, J. M. 2014. Das politische Assoziierungsabkommen zwischen der EU und der Ukraine: Kam die Unterschrift zu früh? Deutsche Gesellschaft für Osteuropakunde e.V., In *Ukraine-Analysen* No. 131, 08.04.2014 (Dollbaum 2014, pp. 12-13).

EU–Ukraine European Agenda for Reform. Version: 4 July 2014. [online]. Accessed on 2015-01-02. Available at: http://eeas.europa.eu/ delegations/ukraine/documents/eu\_ua/ear\_-version\_4\_july.pdf.

- Embassy of Russian Federation in the Czech Republic: Правовые аспекты вхождения Республики Крым в Российскую Федерацию. 2015. [online]. [Accessed on 2014-11-28]. Available at: http://www.czech.mid.ru/.
- FRUMIN, A. 2014. "GOP skewers Obama's 'weak' response in Ukraine". In *MSNBC* [online]. [Accessed on 2014-11-28]. Available at: http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/gop-skewers-obamas-weak-ukraine-response.
- Humanitarian response- Ukraine. 2016. [online]. 2016 [Accessed on 2016-05-02]. Available at: https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/ operations/ukraine.
- KIRICHUK, S. 2015. Ukraine one year after Maidan: Interview with Borotba's Sergei Kirichuk. Borotba [online]. 2015 [Accessed on 2015-03-14]. Available at: http://borotba.su/ukraine\_one\_year\_after\_maidan-\_interview\_with\_borotbas\_sergei\_kirichuk.html.
- KRAMER, A. E. GORDON, M. R. 2014. "Russian Invasion on a New Front". [online]. 2014-08-27. [Accessed on 2015-10-06]. In *The New York Times*. Ukraine Reports. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/28/world/europe/ukraine-russianovoazovsk-crimea.html?\_r=0.
- LONGO, M. MURRAY, P. 2015: Europe's Legitimacy Crisis: From Causes to Solutions. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, Palgrave Pivot (Longo and Murray 2015, 53-78) ISBN 978-113-7436-535.

- LUHN, A. 2015. "Corrupt, cash-strapped and lacking skill: the Ukraine army Britons come to train". In *The Guardian* [online]. 2015-03-19. [Accessed on 2016-06-02]. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/ 19/volunteer-brigades-bridge-ukrainian-army-gaps-kiev-army.
- MEUSER, S. 2015. »Euromaidan« One Year On: Balance Sheet on an Epochal Ukrainian Year. *PERSPECTIVE* | *FES UKRAINE*. Berlin, Germany: Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung | Division for International Dialog, February 2015. ISBN 978-3-95861-095-8. [online]. [Accessed on 2015-04-03] Available at: http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/id-moe/11206.pdf.
- MIKHELIDZE, N. 2014. Second Revolution on Euromaidan: What Next for Ukraine? *IAI Working Papers 14*. The Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI), (03. February 2014): ISSN 2280-4341. [online] [Accessed on 2014-10-15], Available at: http://www.iai.it/sites/default/files/iaiwp1403.pdf.
- Minsk Protocol I. Protocol of the Trilateral Contact Group-Minsk, September 5, 2014. Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe. [online]. [Accessed on 2015-01-03] Available at: http://www.osce.org/ru/home/123258?download=true.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation. Правовые аспекты вхождения Республики Крым в Российскую Федерацию [online]. In: Embassy of the Russian Federation in the Czech Republic, 2015-04-06 [accessed on 2015-04-06]. Available at: April 06, 2015 http://www.czech.mid.ru/index.html.
- National reforms governance and monitoring framework. 2015. [online]. [Accessed on 2015-01-05] Available at: http://reforms.in.ua/sites/default/files/pdf/nr-40-24-04\_final3.pdf.
- Nacionalna Rada Reform (Національна Рада Реформ) [online]. [Accessed on 2015-03-11]. Available at: http://reforms.in.ua/.
- RICHINICK, M. 2014. Palin: Putin wrestles bears, Obama wears moms jeans. In MSNBC. [online]. 2014-04-03. [Accessed on 2014-11-15]. Available at: http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/palin-obama-wears-mom-jeans.

- PLEINES, H. 2014. Blühende Landschaften? Ukraine-Analysen: Quo vadis, Ukraine? Ein Jahr nach den Euromaidan-Protesten. In Ukraine-Analysen No. 142 26.11.2014. Forschungsstelle Osteuropa, Bremen: Forschungsstelle Osteuropa an der Universität Bremen, Deutsche Gesellschaft, ISSN 1862-555.
- President of Ukraine Official website of the President of Ukraine [online]. [Accessed on 2014-11-15]. Available at: www.president.gov.ua
- President's speech at the ceremony...President of Ukraine- official website. [online]. 2015-2-20. [Accessed on 2014-11-15]. Available at: http://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/vistup-prezidenta-ukrayini-naceremoniyi-vshanuvannya-pamyat-34782.
- *Reuters.* 2014. "Floods of Ukrainian refugees seek new life in Russia" In Reuters [online]. 2014-10-07. [Accessed on 2015-03-09]. Available at: http://www.reuters.com/article/us-ukraine-crisis-refugees-idUSKCN0HW0UP20141007.
- *Reuters.* 2015. "2 Ukraine journalists killed in Kiev, Poroshenko suspects 'provocation'" In Reuters [online]. 2015-04-16. [Accessed on 2016-05-15]. Available at: http://on.rt.com/n68n3a.
- *Reuters.* 2015. "Series of 'bizarre suicides' & murders: Former Ukrainian MP shot dead in Kiev". In Reuters [online]. 2015-04-16. [Accessed on 2016-05-15]. Available at: http://on.rt.com/kym6j0.
- RICHINICK, M. 2014. "Cheney: 'No question' Putin thinks Obama is weak". In *MSNBC* [online]. 1406, 2014-12-23 [Accessed on 2014-12-23]. Available at: http://www.msnbc.com/morning-joe/cheney-we-have-created-imageweakness.
- RICHINICK, M. 2014. "Putin wrestles bears, Obama wears mom jeans". In *MSNBC* [online]. 1405, 2014-11-21 [Accessed on 2014-11-21]. Available at: http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/palin-obama-wears-mom-jeans.
- Series of bizzare suicides & murders: Former Ukrainian MP shot dead in Kiev. 2015. In RT Question more. [online]. 2015-04-16. [Accessed on 2016-05-15]. Available at: https://www.rt.com/news/250073-ukraine-mp-killed-kiev/.

#### = Politické vedy / Studies =

- SHYNKARENKO, O. 2014. Ukrainian media after Euromaidan. Policy Association for an Open Society. [online]. [Accessed on 2015-03-10] Available at: http://pasos.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/12/UkrainianMediaAfterEuromaidan.pdf.
- SHYMKIV, D. 2014. In order to implement all reforms of Strategy- 2020 corruption needs to be combatted and rule of law established as priority measures. In Ukraine crisis media center. [online]. 2014-09-30. [Accessed on 2014-11-21]. Available at: http://uacrisis.org/10333-dmitro-shimkiv-5.
- SOMER, I. 2015. Посол України в ЄС: Брюссель має чітко пояснити громадянам країн ЄС, чому вони мають платити за мир в Україні. УНІАН/UNIAN, 08.01.2015. (Interview with Ambassador of Ukraine to the European Union Kostiantyn Yelisieiev). [online]. [Accessed on 2015-02-10] Available at: http://www.unian.ua/politics/1029936-posol-ukrajini-v-esbryussel-mae-chitko-poyasniti-gromadyanam-krajin-es-chomu-voni-mayutplatiti-za-mir-v-ukrajini.html.
- *The Economist.* "Why is Ukraine's economy in such a mess?" The Economist [online]. 2014-03-05 [Accessed on 2014-04-08]. Available at: http://www.economist.com/blogs/freeexchange/2014/03/ukraine-and-russia.

*The Guardian* [online]. 2015-07-24. [Accessed on 2016-01-03]. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/jul/24/chechens-fighting-in-ukraine-on-both-sides.

- The Fund for Peace. 2016. *Fragile States Index.* [online]. [Accessed on 2016-10-14]. Available at: http://fsi.fundforpeace.org/rankings-2016.
- The Fund for Peace. 2015. *Fragile States Index 2015.* [online]. [Accessed on 2016-10-14]. Available at: http://library.fundforpeace.org/library/fragilestatesindex-2015.pdf.
- The United Nations. Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. 2014. *Report on the human rights situation in Ukraine 15 May 2014*. [online]. [Accessed on: 2014-05-21] Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/HRMMUReport15May2014. pdf.

= Politické vedy / Studies =

- The United Nations. Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs OCHA. 2014. UKRAINE. Situation Report No. 8 (as of 22 August 2014). [online]. [Accessed on 2014-12-10] Available at: https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/system/files/documents/files/OCHA %20Ukraine%20Situation%20Report%2022%20August%202014\_1.pdf.
- The World Bank. 2014. *Ukraine Overview*. [online]. [Accessed on 2014-12-30] Available at: http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/ukraine/overview.
- *Two Ukraine journalists killed in Kiev, Poroshenko suspects provocation.* 2015. In RT Question more. [online]. [Accessed on 2016-05-02]. Available at: https://www.rt.com/news/250245-ukraine-opposition-journalist-dead/.
- *Ukraine Today.* 2015. "Poroshenko: Ukraine's new defensive weapons will protect from 'invaders'". In: Ukraine Today [online]. 2015-10-14. [Accessed on 2015-11-03]. Available at: http://uatoday.tv/news/poroshenko-ukraine-s-new-defensive-weapons-will-protect-from-invaders-512968.html.
- *Ukraine Today.* 2016. "Online group posts names of Russians killed fighting in eastern Ukraine". In Ukraine Today [online]. 2016-03-06. [Accessed on 2016-05-02]. Available at: http://uatoday.tv/politics/online-group-posts-names-of-russians-killed-fighting-in-eastern-ukraine-605006.html.
- United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner. 2014. [online]. 2015 [Accessed on 2016-05-26]. Available at: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/UA/HRMMUReport15May2014. pdf. Page 7.
- VAN PUYVELDE, D. 2015. Hybrid war does it even exist? *NATO Review magazine* [online] 2015 [Accessed on 2016-05-26]. Available at: http://www.nato.int/docu/review/2015/Also-in-2015/hybrid-modern-future-warfare-russia-ukraine/EN/.
- WALKER, S. 2015. "We like partisan warfare.' Chechens fighting in Ukraine – on both sides." In The Guardian [online]. 2015-07-24. [Accessed on 2016-01-03]. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/world/ 2015/jul/24/chechens-fighting-in-ukraine-on-both-sides.